
J oin the Friends on Wednesday, No-
vember 18, 7:30 p.m. as we welcome 

Dr. Stephen R. Potter, Regional Arche-
ologist for the National Park Service’s 
National Capitol Region for a talk titled, 
“Aboriginal America and the Potomac 
Frontier, 1607 to 1676.”  Free and open 
to all, it will be at the Huntley Meadows 
Park Visitor Center, 3701 Lockheed 
Boulevard, Alexandria, Virginia 22306.  
The Fairfax County History Commis-
sion and the Northern Virginia Chapter 
of the Archaeological Society of Vir-
ginia (NVC/ASV) are cosponsoring the 
meeting. 

Dr. Potter will discuss the tumultu-
ous political dynamics of the Algon-
quian-speaking people of the Potomac 
River Valley during the critical 60 years 
following the establishment of James-
town in 1607.  He will explore the rela-
tionships of various Native American 
groups and the European invaders and 
how this affected those living along the 
banks of the Potomac River south of 
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The Friends of Dyke Marsh 

A 1617 copperplate engraving by Georg Keller 
showing Captain Samuel Argall trading with the 
Native Americans of Tidewater Virginia. 

In 1959, the Dyke Marsh 
Wildlife Preserve became 
part of the U.S. National 
Park Service system, when 
P.L. 86-41 became law, "so 
that fish and wildlife develop-
ment and their preservation 
as wetland wildlife habitat 
shall be paramount." 

BY DOROTHY MCMANUS, Editor 
The anniversary of the federal, for-

mal recognition of Dyke Marsh Wildlife 
Preserve as a very special place demands 
something correspondingly special in our 
newsletter.  This edition in your hand 
combines our usual late summer and fall 
numbers to bring you expanded coverage 
of our fine gala celebration held on Octo-
ber 4, as well as special articles on the 
history of efforts to preserve Dyke 

Marsh, and descriptions of specific cur-
rent projects that document the sustained 
close examination of the marsh by scien-
tists and dedicated naturalists. And we 
have our usual features as well, including 
announcement of November’s quarterly 
meeting. All of this attests to the place in 
our community’s hearts and minds which 
Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve has com-
manded for all these years, and continues 

(Continued on page 2) 

Great Falls. 
Dr. Potter wrote, “In 1607, most of 

the Algonquian-speaking peoples of the 
Potomac River Valley were not only em-
broiled in their own alliances and squab-
bles, they were linked with other peoples 
through a complex web of trade, alliances 
and conflict that stretched far beyond the 
banks of the Potomac. . . .  This political 
landscape affected the development of 

(Continued on page 2) 
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relations with the invading Europeans and the course of 
colonial and imperial powers in the region.  A combination 
of archaeological, ethno-historical and historical data pro-
vides the foundation for new perspectives on the critical 60 
years following the establishment of Jamestown.” 

This topic will be particularly appropriate as November 
is Native American History Month. 

Dr. Potter, who received his Ph.D. in anthropology 
from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, is an 
expert on the southern Algonquian Indians who maintained 
seasonal camps in the vicinity of Dyke Marsh.  Dr. Potter's 
research interests include both the prehistoric and historic 
archaeology of the eastern United States, the southern Al-
gonquian Indians, the cartography of colonial America, the 
formation and expansion of the 17th and 18th century fron-
tiers and the archaeology and history of the U. S. Civil War. 

NATIVE AMERICANS (Continued from page 1) 

Nature Walks in Dyke Marsh 
We hope to have more nature walks and perhaps canoe 

trips in 2010.  Many members enjoyed Dr. Elizabeth Wells’ 
wetland plant walk in August and Dr. Edd Barrows’ insect 
adventure.  Please suggest other subjects and leaders to us.  
Contact any board member with your ideas. We send a big 
thank you to Kurt Gaskill and the volunteers who lead the 
Sunday morning bird walks.  Winter will bring more water-
fowl to the marsh and lest you think spring is far away, keep 
a lookout for bald eagle courtship starting before too long!. 

to command.  The new format which we introduced in 2008 
to your gracious approval allows considerable flexibility —
thanks to the efforts and talents of Duncan Hobart, our As-
sistant Editor — and we will continue to develop new ways 
to communicate with you in the future, including those on -
line. We welcome your comments! 

SPECIAL EDITION (Continued from page 1) 

 

THE MARSH TRIUMPHS 
 

So young, we peopled an old land and saw riches 
In wetlands washed by Potomac River tides 
Let’s farm, some said,  build dikes, dig ditches, 
Set corn and reap a rich reward.  On all sides 
Crops failed to flourish; fields were left at fallow. 
For some this cast-off ground became a goad. 
Let’s mine, they said, stones for home and road, 
Abrade the bottom land in coves and shallows. 
When mining dwindled, some said, let’s drain 
The marsh and make tall buildings along the river. 
T’was then others sought and found a giver, 
To return to nature what nature had loaned to us, 
Their fervent calls for help were heard by Congress, 
And Dyke Marsh Preserve was born, immune 
From greater ruin these fifty years, a triumph and a 
boon. 

  --Jack Sullivan 
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President’s Message 
 Glenda C. Booth, President, Friends of Dyke Marsh 

Attention to the Dyke Marsh 
Wildlife Preserve has reached 
new heights in the past few 
months: 

The Friends had a gala celebration on October 4, at-
tended by over 100 supporters, detailed in these pages. 

The U. S. House of Representatives approved a bill (H. 
Res. 701) recognizing the importance of the preserve and 
the legislators who wrote the legislation in 1959 that put the 
preserve into the National Park Service system. 

Senators Jim Webb and Mark Warner introduced legis-
lation (S. Res. 297) recognizing the importance of the pre-
serve. 

Coinciding with the new documentary by Ken Burns, a 
film that explores the splendors of parks like Yellowstone 
and Yosemite, I told the group at our celebration, “Dyke 
Marsh is our Yellowstone.”   

Congressmen Moran and Dingell urged us to maintain 
our vigilance.  They are truly inspirational leaders.  Con-
gressman Dingell wrote the bill 50 years ago and still cares 
enough to attend an event not in his district on a beautiful 
Sunday afternoon to express his support for the wetland’s 
continued protection. 

In a guest column published in the October 1 Falls 
Church News Press, Congressman Moran wrote that Presi-
dent Barack Obama has called on everyone to address cli-
mate change.  Citing the importance of local conservation 
efforts, the congressman said, “The protection of the Dyke 
Marsh wetland is a prime example of how we can achieve 
significant results in our own backyard.” 

New Research to Begin at DMWP 
Researchers from the University of Maryland’s Center 

for Environmental Science/ Appalachian Laboratory are 
launching a three-year research study to forecast the effects 
of environmental change on the formation of freshwater 
marsh ecosystems, research that will focus on the Dyke 
Marsh Wildlife Preserve. 

"Freshwater marshes are integral to the health of water-
sheds, but their existence is threatened by rapid environ-
mental change," said research team leader Dr. Katia Engel-
hardt. "The study will provide insight into how marshes are 
formed and why so many species can live together in one 
small area. Results will help scientists determine the best 
ways to prevent the unintended destruction of marshes in 
the future and to restore already degraded marshes."  

The project integrates remote sensing of marsh surfaces 
with field observations to shed light on the feedbacks be-
tween marsh topography, sediment deposition and erosion, 
and vegetation. Scientists will use this information to deter-
mine the dominant environmental drivers that affect the 
physical and biological properties of the marsh. The team 
will also apply this new science to determine the role vege-
tation has played in past sediment deposition and erosion 

events and how future water level changes will affect biodi-
versity and marsh surfaces.  

This new information will help scientists forecast 
marsh response to changes in biodiversity and the establish-
ment of new species, while also providing insight into how 
biodiversity may change as sea level rises or groundwater 
subsides. 

The research is supported by a $620,000 grant from the 
National Science Foundation. 

Other Activities of Note: 
There’s always something going on in and around the 

Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve. 
Water Quality: Several people are interested in con-

ducting water quality work in the marsh.  We hope this 
work can proceed. 

Hydrilla: Hydrilla made its annual appearance this 
summer and the National Park Service did some mowing in 
the marina area so boats could get in and out.   Upon learn-
ing that Mount Vernon Supervisor Gerry Hyland asked the 
county staff to consult with the U. S. Corps of Engineers 
about addressing hydrilla on the Potomac River, we asked 
him to also ask that they also consult with the National Park 
Service and the Virginia Institute for Marine Science.  Our 
goal is to make sure that whatever approach they might 
choose would not harm native wetland plants and that they 
get sound scientific expertise in making a decision. Supervi-
sor Hyland agreed.  Among other impacts, hydrilla crowds 
and shades out native aquatic plants. 

Potomac River Traffic: Some FODMers expressed 
concern about airboats operating this summer.  We asked 
NPS to evaluate their impact on DMWP.  In addition, 
Prince William County is investigating the feasibility of 
operating a commuter ferry on the river, between Wood-
bridge and the District of Columbia. Project costs are pre-
dicted to be $21-$30 million; annual operating costs would 
be $3.8 million. 

Waterfowl Hunting: Waterfowl hunting has resumed 
along the boundaries of the preserve and we will continue to 
pursue ways to address it.  Thank you to the National Park 
Service for moving the duck blind out of the preserve, off 
NPS’s property. 
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A Concerted Effort:  Dyke Marsh Preservation in the “Early” Days 

BY ED RISLEY 

T he Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve is a remnant tidal 
wetland and a jewel of the U.S. National Park Service.  

That it exists is not an accident.  It is the result of decades of 
persistent effort by a large number of naturalists and con-
cerned citizens.  Its integrity was threatened many times as 
the tide of commercial development swept down the Poto-
mac River from Washington.  Prior to the 20th century some 
thousands of acres of marsh existed at the mouth of Hunting 
Creek.  The salvaging of a significant portion was accom-
plished in increments and with determined effort. 

The U.S. Geological Survey established the age of the 
original marsh by core samples taken by Luna Leopold, son 
of Aldo, a renowned naturalist, and others in 1963.  Fine 
sand from Hunting Creek was laid down starting some 
7,000 years ago.  The abundant bird life was identified and 
documented by an expert birder, Jackson Abbott, over the 
period 1946 to 1976 in records now in the Smithsonian In-
stitution.  Abbott shared his observations in periodic bird 
walks organized by the Audubon Naturalist Society (ANS) 
of Washington, D.C.  The Society also published influential 
articles by scientist Irston Barnes.  Finally, many of the at-
tributes of the marsh were described in a noteworthy book 
by Louis Halle, first published in 1947, titled Spring in 
Washington. 

A lobbying effort led by members of the ANS led to the 
crucial act of the U.S. Congress of 1959 that contained im-
portant objectives for the marsh but no funds.  In enacting 
the law, P.L. 86-41, Congress clearly expressed its purpose 
in adding the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve to the National 
Park system—“so that fish and wildlife development and 
their preservation as wetland wildlife habitat shall be para-
mount.”  Responsibility for administering it was given to 
the National Park Service, which at that time seemed to 
value general recreation over protecting natural qualities.  
Thus, dredged sections were allowed to be refilled with 
general debris.  Again, ANS interceded with the Department 
of Interior whereupon the practice ceased and the marsh 
was left alone for a number of years except for occasional 
birders, hunters and fishermen. 

The next significant activity occurred in 1975 when the 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers was seen making measure-
ments for places to place dredge spoil as part of their man-
date to keep shipping channels in the Potomac River open.  
When asked, the Park Service agreed to set up a briefing for 
citizens and groups with an interest in the marsh on their 
intentions.  Around 40 people attended a meeting where a 
generally unsatisfactory course of action was outlined.  Sub-
sequently, NPS agreed to prepare an environmental impact 
statement and a group of concerned citizens agreed to create 
the Friends of Dyke Marsh to monitor developments. 

The Friends, who continue to be active to this day, have 
played many roles.  One role, a watchdog, has resulted in 
numerous instances of illegal hunting and commercial trap-
ping being reported to authorities.  Excellent birders lead 

week ly  b i rd 
walks.  FODM 
holds quarterly 
member meet-
ings with guest 
speakers and 
reports of bird 
sightings and 
other natural 
p h e n o m e n a .  
FODM conducts 
the annual Breed-
ing Bird Survey 
in Dyke Marsh.  
Also, FODM 
publishes an in-
formative news-
letter, The Marsh 
Wren.  FODM 
maintains close 
connections with 
the National Park 
Service and the 
Friends assist by conducting clean-ups and other programs.  
FODM produced a short documentary film.  Probably most 
useful has been the support of scientific collection and 
monitoring.   The Friends have raised money to support 
various types of scientific research and collection.  Dr. 
David Johnston summarizes this work in a publication on 
the ecosystem.  The Friends have collaborated with a num-
ber of academic institutions and scientists on subjects rang-
ing from insect studies to migratory bird patterns.  All of 
these activities have helped to affirm the intrinsic value of 
the preserve.  A number of threats to the preserve have been 
overcome, including the clearing of trees to create more 
parking spaces.  A valiant group of activists have built on 
the legendary work of Louis Halle and Jackson Abbott.  
Their work is a textbook example of the value of protecting 
a once neglected marsh. 

Ed Risley is one of the founders of the Friends of Dyke 
Marsh and had a major role in efforts to protect the marsh. 

The Marsh Wren ☼ Fall 2009 

Founder Ed Risley guided FODM in 
its early days. Photo by Ed Eder. 

“There are few if any other areas in the 
Central Atlantic States so accessible to the 
budding and blooming naturalist, where 
such a variety of flora and creatures wear-
ing fur, fin and feathers or unadorned skin 
can be found in such a small area . . . All 
in all, a naturalist’s paradise within seven 
miles of the nation’s capital.” 

-- Jackson Miles Abbott  (the late) 

On a sign in Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve 
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FODM’s Presidents - Talented Leaders Past and Present 

BY T.D. HOBART 

A s we celebrate the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve's 
50th anniversary, it is appropriate to recognize those 

who have contributed their many and varied talents to the 
leadership of the organization protecting this valuable re-
source. These are the presidents of the Friends of Dyke 
Marsh, past and present, who have brought their consider-
able knowledge and experience to aid in facing the issues 
concerning Dyke Marsh. Their experience includes the 
fields of administration, government and legislation, politics 
and public relations, education and writing, law and medi-
cine. FODM's first president, Ed Risley, has called them "A 
valiant group of activists [who] have built on the legendary 
work of Louis Halle and Jackson Abbott." (See article p. 4.) 

First among this group of activists is Jeb Byrne. Jeb, a 
former staff member of Presidents Kennedy and Johnson, is 
a founding member of FODM. Jeb has been at the heart of 
every major challenge facing Dyke Marsh. He has used his 
writing talent to publish FODM's position on these issues in 
many of our local newspapers. Jeb was FODM's president 
for two terms and served for many years. 

Armand "Buck" Miller took the helm in the mid 1980s. 
The FODM was still a small organization and outreach or 
attempts to raise interest and awareness of the marsh were 
the main focus. 

Buck engaged the talents of his son, 
architect Roger Miller, to design a dis-
play that was mounted at the Martha 
Washington Library around that time. 
Also, T shirts were printed with the 
FODM logo (also designed by Roger) 
and sold to the general public. 

 An avid birder, Buck Miller was 
the first organizer / compiler of the Dyke Marsh breeding 
bird survey. He conducted the survey for many years until 
his successor took over. Larry Cartwright was and is the 
second BBS leader and has for the past seventeen years 
continued the work started by Buck Miller. 

Several women members of FODM have served in its 
highest office. Bev Byrne, a former teacher, relieved hus-
band Jeb Byrne and served a term as president and pub-
lished The Marsh Wren while Jeb continued his unwavering 
advocacy on all issues to protect Dyke Marsh. While many 
of you may recall that Mary-Carroll Potter was the long-
time organizer of our guest speaker program and that Doro-
thy McManus has been our secretary and editor of The 
Marsh Wren for many years, each has served a term as 
president of FODM when the need arose. 

Another of our talented former presidents is Frank 
McKenna. An attorney, Frank serves on FODM’s board of 
directors and has provided the organization legal advice for 
thirty-five years. However in 1989, when a work assign-
ment took FODM President Jeb Byrne to New Zealand for 
over a year, Frank stepped in and filled the job. 

As Jeb's long service as president came to a close, it 

was time to 
seek new 
l e a d e r s h i p . 
Dr. Ed Eder, 
M.D. was 
elected to the 
office. Ed, an 
ardent birder 
and excep-
tional photog-
rapher, pre-
sided over 
FODM during 
a time of ma-
jor accom-
plishment and 
exc i tement . 
The long an-
t i c i p a t e d 
b o a r d w a l k 
over Dyke Marsh was built (and rebuilt after Hurricane Isa-
bel), but it was Ed's leadership in producing a film that had 
the greatest impact on FODM. 

The documentary film On the Edge, the Potomac 
River's Dyke Marsh, produced by David Eckert, premiered 

at the Kennedy Center as part of the 
Washington, D.C. Environmental Film 
Festival in March 2006. A local pre-
miere was held in Alexandria a month 
later. The sold out events raised aware-
ness of the marsh amongst the public 
and elected officials. Membership in 
FODM increased significantly and 
many talented new members now con-

tribute their time and efforts to the organization. Ed's beau-
tiful photographs of marsh life continue to inspire us, have 
been shown locally, and grace FODM's publications. 

FODM's current president, Glenda C. Booth, is a long-
time local resident who lives close by the marsh. Glenda 
chairs the Fairfax County Wetlands Board and is a conser-
vation advocate on many fronts. As a freelance writer and 
former congressional aide and legislative assistant on Capi-
tol Hill, Glenda uses her excellent communications skills to 
express FODM’s views on issues affecting the preserve. By 
letting our elected officials and park administrators know 
our concerns, Glenda has led FODM to take a proactive 
stance. Her commitment to effective communications has 
extended to improving all of FODM's media including the 
organization’s website, The Marsh Wren newsletter, the 
meeting display board, leaflets, flyers, and posters. Glenda 
is clearly the voice of the Friends of Dyke Marsh. 

FODM has been fortunate to have had such a talented 
succession of leaders. Although diverse in background and 
experience, they all share a common vision: A healthy and 
vibrant Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve that is protected 
against the challenges of the next 50 years - and beyond. 

FODM founding member Jeb Byrne  
(two terms) and  Bev Byrne each served 
as president. Photo by T. D. Hobart. 

"A valiant group of activists 
[who] have built on the leg-
endary work of Louis Halle 
and Jackson Abbott." 
                      -- Ed Risley 
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BY GLENDA C. BOOTH 

On a perfect balmy Sunday after-
noon on October 4, over 100 support-
ers of the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Pre-
serve gathered at the Potomac River 
home of Larry and Kathy Hirsch, just 
south of the marsh, to recognize 
elected officials and leaders of the 
Friends of Dyke Marsh. 

We were honored that Congress-
man Jim Moran (8-VA) and Con-
gressman John Dingell (15-MI) came. 
Congressman Dingell is the author of 
the original legislation that became 
law in 1959 designating the Dyke 
Marsh Wildlife Preserve as part of the 
U. S. National Park Service system, 
“so that fish and wildlife development 
and their preservation as wetland 
wildlife habitat shall be paramount.”  
Elected in 1955, he is the longest-
serving member of the U. S. House of 
Representatives.  

Virginia Congressman Moran 
introduced Congressman Dingell as a 
“real hero” who “defines courage and 
commitment” and “works very hard 
and effectively. 

“Were it not for his leadership 
and courage and conviction that have-
n’t wavered once since he came to 
Congress back in 1955 following the 
death of his father, we would not be 
here today,” said Moran. 

He continued:  “And Dyke Marsh 
would probably not be here either. 

“At a time when Rachel Carson 
was just starting to write her book and 
the environmental movement was 
years away from its formation, local 
residents found a sympathetic ear and 
few allies in Congress to protect the 
marsh. 

“The marsh was literally disap-
pearing before everyone’s eyes as a 
commercial dredging operation on the 
marsh continued to dig deeper gashes 
into the Potomac River to recover 
gravel for sale.”   

Commending FODM, he said, “I 
know it hasn’t been an easy fight all 
the time, but this group has demon-
strated that it is up for any chal-
lenges.” 

Congressman Dingell called 
Dyke Marsh “a beautiful piece of 

ground” and told attendees, “I’m 
proud of what we did.  Conservation 
requires constant vigilance and effort.  
The Friends of Dyke Marsh are mak-
ing a tremendous contribution.” 

FODM Leaders Honored  
At the gathering, FODM recog-

nized several notable leaders of our 
organization.   

Here are my comments: 
“Ed Risley, founder of FODM in 

1976, is the soul of the Friends of 
Dyke Marsh. Don’t be fooled by his 
quiet demeanor.  He is persistent and 
focused and he taught us the necessity 
of steady stewardship. 

“Jeb Byrne provides us great stra-
tegic insights and judgment especially 
helping us decide which fights to 
wage.  He is a master of the written 
word and keeps us laughing with his 
clever wit. 

“Frank McKenna has given 
FODM sound legal advice for 35 
years.  His fingerprints, but not al-
ways his name, appear on everything 
from weighty documents to other mat-
ters and he makes our organization 
run. 

“These three devoted citizens are 
always there for us, have great vision 
and a long-term commitment to con-
servation.” 

We also made presentations to a 
number of elected officials who have 

been supportive of our 
efforts:  Virginia Sena-
tors Patsy Ticer and 
Toddy Puller; Virginia 
De lega te s  Dav id 
Englin and Kris 
Amundson; Mount 
Vernon Supervisor 
Gerry Hyland; Alexan-
dria City Councilman 
Rob Krupicka; and 
Mount Vernon School 
Board Member Dan 
Storck. 
Virginia Senator Puller 
and Delegate Amund-
son presented the 
Friends with a com-
mendation from the 
General Assembly of 
Virginia recognizing 
the 50th anniversary. 

We gave photographs of the pre-
serve to the two congressmen, one by 
former FODM president Ed Eder to 
Congressman Dingell and one by 
Paula Sullivan to Congressman 
Moran.  We will also present photo-
graphs by Ned Stone and the late Val-
erie Gregg to Congressman Gerry 
Connolly and U. S. Senators Mark 
Warner and Jim Webb. (See page 14.) 

FODM extends our appreciation 
to FODMers Larry and Kathy Hirsch 
for offering their beautiful home for 
the event and to the following gener-
ous donors:  Carole Goodman of 
dogooddesign; Bittersweet Café; Buzz 
Coffeehouse; Barbara Perry and Barry 
Murphy and to the many volunteers 
who made it a successful event.  
FODM Board member Bridget Wells 
(pictured at celebration below) organ-
ized and managed the event superbly.   

Supporters Celebrate 50th Anniversary and Honor Leaders 
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Congressman Jim Moran and Congressman John 
Dingell were honored for their efforts to protect the 
Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve. Photo by Ned Stone. 
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50th Anniversary Photo Gallery 
FODM member Ned Stone attended the celebration 
and provided The Marsh Wren with these photo-
graphs. Pictured are clockwise from above: FODM 
President Glenda Booth conducting the ceremony 
with Congressman Jim Moran and Congressman 
John Dingell looking on;  National Park Service 
Ranger Erik Oberg and Mrs. Jody Oberg;  Hostess 
Kathy Hirsch talking with Virginia State Senator 
Patsy Ticer;  FODM founder Ed Risley relaxing 
with Mrs. Cynthia Risley;  Ms. Dixie Sommers 
talking with Georgetown University Professor Dr. 
Edd Barrows; Virginia State Senator Toddy Puller 
listening to a guest near the buffet table. 
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BY GLENDA C. BOOTH 
 

T he U. S. House of Representatives on October 6, on a 
vote of 325 to 93 approved H. Res. 701, a bill intro-

duced by Congressman Jim Moran and 37 cosponsors recog-
nizing the 50th anniversary of the law that designated the 
Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve as part of the U. S. National 
Park Service system and recognizing the leadership of Con-
gressmen John Dingell, Henry R. Reuss and John P. Saylor 
in authoring the original legislation in 1959. 

In the October 5 House debate, Congressman Moran 
said, “In 1959, this body passed legislation that designated 
Fairfax County's Dyke Marsh as a protected ecosystem for 
the purpose of promoting fish and wildlife development and 
preserving their natural habitat. At the time, Dyke Marsh was 
being dredged for commercial purposes. They were going 
deeper and deeper to get gravel. They were ruining the eco-
system. . .   

“It's preserved. It's a beautiful area. You can see Bald 
Eagles; you can see Great Blue Herons. You can see snap-
ping turtles; a whole lot of bullfrogs. There aren't a lot of 
places left in the Washington area where you can see this 
unless you go to the zoo. 

“I urge my colleagues to join me in recognizing the sig-
nificance of Dyke Marsh, in reaffirming our commitment 
generally to protecting our nation's ecosystems, and in hon-
oring three giants of the Congress -- John Dingell, John Say-
lor and Henry Reuss, whose leadership and commitment to 
environmental stewardship were instrumental in Dyke 
Marsh’s preservation. 

Congressman Gerry Connolly said, “Congress desig-
nated Dyke Marsh as a nature preserve ‘so that fish and wild-
life development and their preservation as wetland wildlife 
habitat shall be paramount.' Today it has 360 known species 
of plants, 6,000 arthropods, 38 fish, 16 reptiles, 14 amphibi-
ans and over 300 birds.”  

He continued, 
“‘Dyke Marsh 
Wildlife Preserve 
is a wonderfully 
complex ecosys-
t e m , ’  s a y s 
Georgetown Biol-
ogy Professor Dr. 
Edd Barrows. ‘It 
may have as many 
as 18,000 species, 
from bacteria 
through Bald Ea-
gles.’  Depending 
on the time and 
season, visitors 
can see bullfrogs, 
snapping turtles, 
Great Blue Her-
ons, Wood Ducks, 
R e d - w i n g e d 
Blackbirds and plants like pickerelweed, spatter-pond lily 
and wild rice. It is an important outdoor classroom for stu-
dents of all ages and a laboratory for many area scientists.  

“Like all wetlands, Dyke Marsh provides ecological 
services including flood control, water quality enhancement, 
habitat, fish nursery, and shoreline stabilization.”  

Virginia Senator Jim Webb introduced companion legis-
lation, S. Res. 297, on October 2.  Senator Mark Warner sent 
the Friends a letter on October 3 recognizing “those who 
have been involved in this project for your work to preserve 
Virginia’s natural resources” and saying that he is cospon-
soring Senator Webb’s resolution. 

You can read the text of the House bill below and the 
Senate bill at http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/D?
d111:297:./list/bss/d111SE.1st::|TOM:/bss/111search.html 

U. S. House of Representatives Supports the Dyke Marsh Preserve 

Congressman Jim Moran introduced 
H. Res. 701. Photo by Ned Stone. 

U.S. Congress - Text of H. Res. 701  

U.S. Congress - Text of H.Res.701 as Introduced in 
House To recognize the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve as a 
unique and precious ecosystem. 

HRES 701 
111th CONGRESS 

1st Session 
To recognize the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve as a 

unique and precious ecosystem. 
IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

July 30, 2009 
Mr. MORAN of Virginia submitted the following reso-

lution; which was referred to the Committee on Natural Re-
sources 

RESOLUTION 
To recognize the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve as a 

unique and precious ecosystem. 

Whereas the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve on the west 
bank of the Potomac River just south of Alexandria in Fair-
fax County is one of the largest remaining freshwater tidal 
marshes in the Greater Washington, DC, area; 

Whereas Congress expressly designated the Dyke Marsh 
ecosystem for protection in 1959, fifty years ago, under Pub-
lic Law 86-41 ‘so that fish and wildlife development and 
their preservation as wetland wildlife habitat shall be para-
mount’; 

Whereas the Honorable John D. Dingell of Michigan, 
the late Honorable John P. Saylor of Pennsylvania, and the 
late Honorable Henry S. Reuss of Wisconsin were instru-
mental in passing this legislation and in preventing proposed 
development along the Potomac River, thereby protecting 
the Dyke Marsh ecosystem from further dredging, filling, 
and other activities incompatible with a preserve; 

Whereas Dyke Marsh is 5,000 to 7,000 years old and is 
a unique natural treasure in the national capital region, with 

(Continued on page 9) 
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more than 6,500 species of plants, 
insects, fish, birds, reptiles and am-
phibians contained within an approxi-
mately 485-acre parcel; 

Whereas the Dyke Marsh Wild-
life Preserve is a significant element 
in the historic character of the Mount 
Vernon Memorial Parkway; 

Whereas freshwater tidal marshes 
are rare, and the Dyke Marsh Wildlife 
Preserve is one of the few climax, 
tidal, riverine, narrow-leafed cattail 
wetlands in the United States National 
Park Service system; 

Whereas wetlands provide eco-
logical services such as flood control, 
attenuation of tidal energy, water 
quality enhancement, wildlife habitat, 
nursery and spawning grounds, and 
recreational and aesthetic enjoyment; 

Whereas the Dyke Marsh Wild-
life Preserve serves as an outdoor 

laboratory for scientists, educators, 
students, naturalists, artists, photogra-
phers, and others, attracting people of 
all ages; and 

Whereas the Friends of Dyke 
Marsh is a conservation advocacy 
group created in 1975 and dedicated 
to the preservation and restoration of 
this wetland habitat and its natural 
resources: Now, therefore, be it Re-
solved, That the House of Representa-
tives 

(1) recognizes the Dyke Marsh 
Wildlife Preserve of Fairfax County, 
Virginia, as a unique and precious 
ecosystem that serves as an invaluable 
natural resource both locally and na-
tionally; 

(2) recognizes and expresses ap-
preciation for Representative John 
Dingell’s, Representative John Say-
lor’s, and Representative Henry 
Reuss’s leadership in preserving this 
precious natural resource; 

(3) celebrates the 50th anniver-
sary of the Federal legislation desig-
nating the Dyke Marsh Wildlife Pre-
serve as a protected wetland habitat; 

(4) expresses the need to continue 
to conserve, protect and restore this 
fragile habitat, in which a diverse ar-
ray of plants, animals and other natu-
ral resources is threatened by past 
dredging and filling, a gradual deple-
tion in size, urban and suburban de-
velopment, river traffic, stormwater 
runoff, poaching, and non-native inva-
sive species; and 

(5) commends the Friends of 
Dyke Marsh for its longstanding com-
mitment to promoting conservation 
and environmental awareness and 
stewardship, so that the Dyke Marsh 
Wildlife Preserve may be enjoyed by 
generations for the next 50 years and 
into the future. 

H. RES. 701 (Continued from page 8) 

BY ROBERT SMITH 

On August 15th Dr. Elizabeth 
Wells led an interesting two-hour 
walk to observe the various plants that 
make Dyke Marsh their home.  The 
walk centered on the boardwalk over 
the upper gut (a stream through the 
marsh into the Potomac) that is just to 
the north of Tulane Avenue.  The rea-
son for this was to point out the varia-
tion of plants based on just small 
changes in height in this tidal area. 

For example, the picture at left 
shows a flowering wild rice plant at 
the edge of the gut which has a sub-
stantial growth of hydrilla showing on 
the surface.  The further edge has an 
expanse of yellow pond lily, known 
locally as spatterdock, which is most 
tolerant of tidal flooding.  Many of the 
yellow pond lilies displayed their ball-
like yellow flowers.  Although there 
are a scattering of wild rice plants 
along the boardwalk, there are major 
stands of them that can be seen in the 
distance. 

Many of the plants were in flower 
and the most impressive was probably 
the rose mallow, an hibiscus that 
grows at the shallowest level of tidal 
flooding.  But others included the 
button bush and cardinal flower. 

Dr. Wells also pointed out and 
discussed useful plants along the walk 
such as the water hemp which was a 
source of fibers for Native Americans.  
There were many swamp dogwoods 
with berries and less useful plants 
such as the orange nets of dodder 
clamped on to other plants. 

We also made an effort to distin-
guish the various arrow-shaped leaved 
plants that are common here, namely 

green arrow arum and duck potato.  
The 20 or so participants on this 
sunny and warm day found this walk 
sponsored jointly with the Powtomack 
Chapter of the Virginia Native Plant 
Society to be interesting and reward-
ing.  We hope to persuade Dr. Wells 
to repeat it at a different season. 

Flowering wild rice along the upper 
gut edge. Photo by Robert Smith. 

Dr. Elizabeth Wells (2nd from left) 
leads group. Photo by Robert Smith. 

"Conservation is the foresighted 
u t i l i z a t i o n ,  p r e s e r v a t i o n 
and...renewal of forests, waters, 
lands and minerals, for the greatest 
good of the greatest number for the 
longest time."  
-- Gifford Pinchot, first Chief of the 
U.S. Forest Service 
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Living at a Crossroads - The Restoration of Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve 

BY DR. KATIA ENGELHARDT 

The significance of tidal freshwater marshes 
Tidal freshwater marshes were once extensive along the 

Coastal Plain rivers of the mid-Atlantic region of the United 
States.  However, after centuries of intense coastal develop-
ment, tidal freshwater marshes have been reduced to scat-
tered remnants that can no longer provide the extent of eco-
system services characteristic of widespread, healthy marsh 
ecosystems. This has far-reaching consequences for the 
sustainability of wildlife populations and estuarine ecosys-
tems. Nonetheless, even remnant marshes provide numerous 
benefits and services: resident and migratory wildlife habi-
tat, refuge for endangered species, spawning and nursery 
grounds for anadromous fish, attenuation of tidal energy, 
shoreline stabilization, flood control, water quality enhance-
ment, carbon storage, aes-
thetic enjoyment, and rec-
reational activities.  Con-
sequently, the mainte-
nance and enhancement of 
the remaining tidal fresh-
water marshes within the 
mid-Atlantic regions as 
well as world-wide are 
imperative both socially 
and ecologically. 

Tidal freshwater 
marshes are located at the 
boundary between tidal 
and non-tidal riverine wet-
lands, and they are at risk 
to be eliminated or se-
verely reduced in extent by 
sea level rise because there are few suitable stream habitats 
available for species and marsh migration.  Tidal freshwater 
marshes have more rare and endangered species than other 
wetland types and are thus most susceptible to dramatic 
changes in patterns of species diversity. They differ from 
other tidal marshes in patterns of nutrient assimilation. 
Changes to the unique structure and function of tidal fresh-
water marshes are bound to impact food web dynamics and 
patterns of nutrient cycling in estuaries.  It is therefore im-
perative that tidal freshwater marshes are protected and re-
stored to the extent that they can adjust to changes in envi-
ronmental conditions, such as sea level rise concomitant 
with other environmental stressors. 
The significance of Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve 

Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve is an extremely impor-
tant tidal marsh, offering invaluable ecosystem services, 
serving as a fantastic educational classroom, and providing 
a wide variety of recreational opportunities. Dyke Marsh is 
one of the largest tidal freshwater marshes located along the 
Potomac River in the Washington, D.C. area and is viewed 
as a national treasure because of its proximity to the na-
tion’s capital and a large urban/suburban population, its 
history, and its current potential for provision of ecological 

services, recreational values, and educational opportunities.  
In addition, the marsh is located along a major travel corri-
dor (G. W. Memorial Parkway) to one of the most popular 
tourist destinations in the D.C. area (Mount Vernon). 
Sedimentation and sea level rise 

It is estimated that the formation of Dyke Marsh began 
5,000 to 7,000 years ago, although recent coring and dating 
by the US Geological Survey suggests that the marsh may 
be significantly younger. Hunting Creek enters the Potomac 
River immediately upriver of Dyke Marsh.  The velocity of 
the stream current is decreased as the stream enters the 
slower moving Potomac River. As a result, deposition oc-
curs.  Twice daily tides carry additional sediments from the 
Potomac estuary to the area. The constant deposition of 
sediments ultimately results in marsh surface elevations 
suitable for marsh vegetation. This deposition is usually 

sufficient to keep pace 
with sea level change, 
where deeper water tends 
to enhance sediment 
deposition and shallower 
water tends to decrease 
deposition, resulting in 
the relatively flat marsh 
platform characteristic of 
tidal marshes and appar-
ent at Dyke Marsh. 
Recent research shows 
that the rate of marsh 
accretion (i.e., the rate of 
mineral and organic ac-
cumulation of sediment) 
is everywhere equal to 
the rate of sea level rise 

when sea level rise is steady and moderate. In this case, 
water depth and biological productivity remain constant 
through time. An increase in sea level rise, a reduction in 
sediment supply, and disturbances to marsh vegetation can 
destabilize the marsh system. In such cases, marshes can 
erode rapidly and may be irreversibly lost. Projected in-
creases in sea level rise at Dyke Marsh and the region are a) 
minimal increase of 3 mm/y, the expected increase for the 
Chesapeake Bay region determined using past records of 
sea level rise; b) moderate increase in sea level of 6mm/y, 
which is a median scenario of the Intergovernmental Panel 
on Climate Change report published in 2001; and c) large 
increase of 11mm/y, the maximum projected sea level rise 
according to current scenarios, which may underestimate 
sea level rise by some accounts. Given these potentially 
large sea level rise scenarios, it is imperative that distur-
bances to marsh vegetation are minimized and that sediment 
supply is maintained, if not enhanced in areas that have seen 
hydrologic alterations and changes in sediment delivery. 
Dyke Marsh at a crossroads 

Dyke Marsh consisted of 650 acres in the 1930s when 
Smoot, Sand and Gravel Corporation (SSGC) acquired 
ownership.  By 1940, SSGC began dredging open water 
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DMWP in 1937 and 1994 highlighting the impact of dredging, 
the hardening of terrestrial surfaces, and the severe alteration 
of Hunting Creek (entering the Potomac at top left of images). 

1937 1994
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areas for sand and gravel found between 16 and 40 feet 
deep.  In 1959, an agreement was made between the U.S. 
government and SSGC to stop dredging in specific areas, 
yet dredging the marsh continued with increased environ-
mental destruction from barges and a haul road.  These ac-
tivities stopped in 1972. In 1976, the National Park Service 
took over direct management responsibilities of the remain-
ing 485 acres of wetland, of which close to 200 acres had 
been dredged. Since then, determining whether it is feasible 
to undo the damage, or at least minimize ongoing and future 
degradation, has been an important consideration for Dyke 
Marsh management. The current Environmental Assessment 
is an extremely important process which will end in deci-
sions with far-reaching consequences for Dyke Marsh. 

Dyke Marsh is currently at an important crossroads. 
After many years of abuse, continued development of the 
Potomac River shoreline and watershed, and increased boat 
traffic on the Potomac River, some marsh shorelines are 
eroding. Adding the threat of accelerated sea level rise 
(currently 3mm per year in the area, but could accelerate to 
6mm or more), the worry is real whether the marsh will 
continue to exist in its present state for much longer without 
human intervention. Still, the current marsh is in excellent 
health, with vegetation and wildlife communities that are 
diverse and productive. If Dyke Marsh were a human pa-
tient, we might ask whether the patient needs major surgery, 
a minor procedure, or simply some regular monitoring for 
vital signs with possible intervention in the future. We 
might also ask if the patient is even sick or whether we are 
watching the natural process of aging, which includes 
changes in form and function. 
The case for restoration 

A case for restoration can easily be made. Approxi-
mately one third of the marsh surface as it existed only 100 
years ago was lost to dredging activities. As area is lost, so 
are species and the capacity to provide ecosystem services. 
Therefore, an argument can be made from an ethical as well 
as an ecological perspective that marsh area needs to be 
restored, at least in part, to regain what was previously lost 
owing to human negligence. 

Dredging left behind deep holes and an altered hydrol-
ogy. Combined with sea level rise, changes in sediment 
delivery and increased boat traffic on the Potomac River, 
sediment deposition and erosion has likely been altered at 
Dyke Marsh. Thus, even though we still have incomplete 
information on the rate and extent of marsh surface loss 
(and potentially gain in other places), one could argue that, 
at a minimum, hydrology needs to be restored and shore-
lines stabilized. 
The case against restoration 

Global warming is a contentious issue. Some people flat 
out deny global warming is happening; some say it is a 
natural process so no change in human behavior is neces-
sary; and some argue that humans are accelerating global 
warming and that a decrease in the carbon foot print is abso-
lutely necessary. Obviously, the same data can be inter-
preted many different ways. The same arguments can be 
made for the management and restoration of Dyke Marsh. 
Not withstanding the loss of marsh area to dredging, it is 
still unclear whether and how much marsh is concurrently 

l o s t  a n d 
whether this 
loss is a natu-
ral process or 
accelerated by 
human activ-
ity. Marshes 
are dynamic 
systems that 
c o n s t a n t l y 
lose and gain 
ground de-
pending on 
environmental 
conditions, in 
p a r t i c u l a r 
storm events 
and sea level. 
Managing for 
a static system 
would be 
S i s y p h e a n . 
Hence, one 
could make 
the argument 
to let the 
marsh be and 
to allow it to migrate, perhaps, closer to Hunting Creek. 

The current marsh is in good health. Any human inter-
vention will increase the chance that the existing marsh will 
be negatively affected. For example, it is inevitable that new 
marsh areas will support populations of exotic plants, which 
then become sources of seeds for the existing marsh. Can-
ada geese may be attracted to new mud flats and then learn 
to feed in existing portions as well. Engineered structures 
may add stability to new and existing shorelines but may 
change the hydrology to the extent that sediment delivery to 
the existing marsh is altered. A restoration will therefore 
require careful consideration of alternatives and close col-
laboration between managers, scientists, and engineers. 
Conclusion 

Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve is an important and irre-
placeable ecosystem, and management of the marsh is cur-
rently at an important, yet difficult, crossroads. Doing noth-
ing may result in the degradation and migration of the 
marsh and potential loss of the entire system. Restoration of 
previously lost areas may greatly enhance the ecosystem, 
but may also have significant unintended consequences, 
potentially requiring constant intervention and endless tink-
ering. A sound, science-based restoration plan is therefore 
key for minimizing potential adverse impacts.  

Dr. Katia Engelhardt is Research Associate Professor, 
University of Maryland Center for Environmental Science, 
Appalachian Laboratory. 

Editor’s Note: The National Park Service has de-
termined that restoration of Dyke Marsh is feasible 
and desirable. NPS is currently preparing a wetland 
restoration and long-term management plan/
environmental impact statement which will present 
several alternatives for public consideration. 

Potential restoration area proposed in a 
1977 Environmental Assessment. 
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The 2009 Breeding Bird Survey Documents 88 Species 

BY LARRY CARTWRIGHT 

T he 2009 Dyke Marsh Breeding Bird Survey was con-
ducted as part of a continuing biological inventory of 

the tidal wetland. The breeding status of each species was 
determined by means of behavioral criteria. Species were 
placed into one of 4 categories: confirmed breeder, probable 
breeder, possible breeder, and present. 

The official survey was conducted between Saturday, 
May 23 and Sunday, July 5, but any data collected outside 
of this period that confirmed a breeding species was entered 
into the database. This permitted us to weed out most mi-
grants that do not use the marsh to breed. I also included 
information provided from the Sunday morning walks to 
supplement data reported by the survey teams. The survey 
tract encompassed the Belle Haven picnic area, the marina, 
the open marsh, the Potomac River shoreline, and the sur-
rounding woodland from the mouth of Hunting Creek to 
Morningside Lane.  The volunteers documented 88 species 
at Dyke Marsh during the 2009 survey.  By the time data 
collection was completed, they had collectively confirmed 
40 species as breeders, recorded 8 species as probable 
breeders, and reported 21 species as possible breeders.  An 
additional 19 species were present in the survey tract during 
the official reporting period, but were considered not to be 
in suitable breeding habitat. 

The highlight of the 2009 survey in my opinion was the 
rebound of the Least Bittern after a 2-year population de-
cline.  We rely heavily on canoe teams to record Least Bit-
tern sightings, and during the 2007 and 2008 breeding sea-
sons, waterborne observers found only 1 or 2 adult birds 
during each weekly 3-hour survey period.  Reports sug-
gested at best the presence of 2 possible breeding pairs in 
2007 and only 1 last year, but the volunteers saw no young-
sters.  Events proved much different in 2009.  Least Bitterns 
were more numerous in 2009 than in the previous 2 years 
and canoe teams documented the presence of at least 2 
breeding pairs by 31 May.  The big day for viewing this 
species came on 28 June when the canoe team in the Big 
Gut recorded 8 Least Bitterns while a little further north 
participants on the regular Sunday morning walk watched 
an adult Least Bittern with a recently fledged youngster in 
flight over Hog island.  In case anyone missed the 28 June 
performance, probably the same individuals conducted a 
similar flight the next Sunday, and this time they were ac-
companied by a third bird.  To add to the pleasure of these 
observations, this was the first Least Bittern breeding con-
firmation at Dyke Marsh since 2006. 

In contrast to Least Bitterns, Marsh Wrens are still 
struggling.  The records show that there were approximately 
12 territorial males in the marsh in 2009, and similar to last 
year, it appears that half of these did not establish territories 
until the second or third week of June.  These birds were 
concentrated in the marsh vegetation along the Haul Road 
peninsula and Hog Island.  Marsh Wrens remained absent 
from the south marsh.  Despite the paltry number of singing 

m a l e s , 
canoeists 
r e p o r t e d 
the first 
M a r s h 
Wren nest 
on 31 
M a y .  
M a r s h 
W r e n s 
proceeded 
to con-
struct ad-
d i t i o n a l 
nests throughout June and the team that ventured into the 
marsh on 28 June was fortunate enough to document a busy 
breeding pair feeding nestlings.  Whatever future awaits the 
Dyke Marsh population of Marsh Wrens, the 2009 survey 
showed that for now some individuals can still at least suc-
cessfully complete incubation and care for nestlings. 

Other birds of note are Osprey, Prothonotary Warbler, 
and Eastern Kingbird.  Ospreys continue to be a prominent 
presence during the breeding season.   These large raptors 
arrive in early March and within a short period begin the 
task of nest-construction.  Ospreys were first reported occu-
pying nest sites in 2009 on 8 March.  During the course of 
the long breeding season, the volunteers recorded 13 active 
nests.   Most nests were successful and by 10 July one ob-
server reported that the Osprey youngsters at the marina 
nest had just fledged.  Apparently the first clumsy attempts 
at flight provided great amusement.  The fledglings ineptly 
landed on boat masts and had difficulty maintaining balance 
when the boats began to rock.  However, no worry, the birds 
refined their takeoff, flying, and landing skills very quickly. 

Prothonotary Warblers continue to prosper, and volun-
teers reported singing males from at least 14 different loca-
tions during the survey.  Canoe observers recorded 2 active 
nests by 31 May and on 14 June, a land survey team on the 
footbridge crossing the upper Big Gut was delighted to find 
a Prothonotary Warbler breeding pair accompanied by 2 
fledglings.   

I mention Eastern Kingbird because the 2009 survey 
produced the first ever documentation of a breeding pair 
making a successful second nesting attempt after the first 
nest failed.  Eastern Kingbirds are prolific breeders, so the 
sight on 30 May of a kingbird at a nest in a Sycamore tree 
would be neither unexpected nor unusual.  The host Syca-
more was beside the boat launch at the marina and the nest 
was approximately 30 feet from the ground.  The nest was 
in an exposed position near the end of a branch and rela-
tively easy to find, making it vulnerable to some marauding 
Fish Crows that destroyed the nest within a week of its dis-
covery.  The breeding pair did not vacate the area, and on 
13 June were in the process of constructing a new nest in 
the same Sycamore. This time the nest was only 5 feet from 
the ground with an overhanging branch that screened the 
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Eastern Kingbirds were successful on their 
second nesting attempt. Photo by Ed Eder. 
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nest from overhead observation.   Egg laying apparently 
commenced on approximately 22 June and by 13 July an 
observer reported the presence of nestlings.  All went well 
and on 9 August, observers during the Sunday morning 
walk were treated to the Eastern Kingbird pair providing a 
juicy insect meal to a hungry offspring. Well done Mr. and 
Mrs. Kingbird! 

Some songbird numbers seemed slightly lower than 
average during 2009.  At least a few Eastern Wood-Pewees 
are normally present during the breeding season. This year 
they certainly passed through in migration, but apparently 
did not stay to attempt breeding. The fairly common Red-
eyed Vireo was represented at best by just 4 territorial 
males.  I estimate that no more than 3 Yellow Warbler 
males established territories and they were confined to the 
boardwalk area of the outer Haul Road peninsula.  At least 
Yellow Warbler was confirmed as a breeder when observers 
spotted adults feeding 2 fledglings on 12 July.  Paradoxi-
c a l l y , 
C o m m o n 
Y e l l o w -
t h r o a t s 
s e e m e d 
s l i g h t l y 
more nu-
merous at 
D y k e 
Marsh in 
2009 than 
in previous 
years, with 
a minimum 
of 6 males 
establish-
ing territories just along the Haul Road.  Several more sing-
ing males were present in the south marsh.  However, try as 
we might, we could not confirm this species as a breeder. 

Finally, I would like to introduce 2 new first time con-
firmed breeders to the Dyke Marsh Breeding Bird Survey.  
They are Bald Eagle and Eastern Phoebe.  With the species 
increasing, it was inevitable that Dyke Marsh would eventu-
ally host breeding Bald Eagles. Two eagle nests were under 
construction by December 2008.  The first was partially 
concealed from view in the wooded area just north of the 
exit to Morningside Lane and the second was in an exposed 
location in a small stand of trees by the golf course.  First 
time breeders may have occupied the golf course nest.  The 
breeding pair went through the proper courtship rituals, but 
the female either never laid eggs or neglected to incubate 
them, resulting in nest failure.  The Morningside Lane 
breeding pair was more fortunate and produced 2 healthy 
fledglings.   The Eastern Phoebe pair may have found the 
new docks installed at the marina after the September 2003 
visitation of Hurricane Isabel suitable to raise a brood of 
youngsters. Their nest was built under one of the docks.  
Although it took them several years to find the location, 
Eastern Phoebe is a nice addition to the breeding avifauna at 
Dyke Marsh.  I hope they stop by again next year. 

I have made a decision not to mention the names of 
participants in the breeding bird survey in the main text of 

this report, largely because I am unable to include everyone 
without sacrificing flow and continuity.  However, not one 
participant should be neglected because the survey is a col-
lective effort and everyone makes a contribution.  There-
fore, I reserve the last paragraph to mention all the partici-
pants and thank them for their enthusiasm, both to those 
who surveyed one of the designated land or water routes 
and those who led one of the Sunday morning walks during 
the survey period.  Whether it was documenting an Eastern 
Kingbird pair making a second breeding attempt, the re-
bound of the Least Bittern, or the continuing plight of the 
Marsh Wren, the volunteers in the 2009 breeding bird sur-
vey provided invaluable data to permit me to write this re-
port.  A big thank you to all of you. 

In alphabetical order, they are: Andy Bernick, Ed Eder, 
Myriam Eder, Sandy Farkas, Kurt Gaskill, Susan Haskew, 
Gerry Hawkins, Paul Kane, Phil Kenny, Elizabeth Ketz-
Robinson, Glen Koppel, Dorothy McManus, Ginny McNair, 
Larry Meade, Roger Miller, David “Nick” Nichols, Mike 
Pollack, Marc Ribaudo, Rich Rieger, Don Robinson, Peter 
Ross, Trish Simmons, Paula Sullivan, Sherman Suter, Mar-
garet Wohler, Christina Wohler, Frances Zorn.  

The 2009 Breeding Bird Survey results are as follows: 
Confirmed - 40 Species  

Canada Goose, Wood Duck, Mallard, Least Bittern, 
Osprey, Bald Eagle, Ruby Throated  Hummingbird, Red-
bellied Woodpecker, Downy Woodpecker, Northern 
Flicker, Acadian Flycatcher, Eastern Phoebe, Great Crested 
Flycatcher, Eastern Kingbird, Warbling Vireo, Blue Jay, 
Fish Crow, Tree Swallow, N. Rough-winged Swallow, Barn 
Swallow, Carolina Chickadee, Tufted Titmouse, Carolina 
Wren, Marsh Wren, Blue-gray Gnatcatcher, American 
Robin, Gray Catbird, Northern Mockingbird, European 
Starling, Yellow Warbler,  Prothonotary Warbler, Northern 
Cardinal, Red-winged Blackbird, Common Grackle, Brown-
headed Cowbird, Orchard Oriole, Baltimore Oriole, House 
Finch, American Goldfinch, House Sparrow. 
Probable - 8 Species 

Mourning Dove, Yellow-billed Cuckoo, Red-eyed 
Vireo, Northern Parula, Common Yellowthroat, Eastern 
Towhee, Song Sparrow, Indigo Bunting. 
Possible - 21 Species 

Cooper’s Hawk, Red-shouldered Hawk, Killdeer, Spot-
ted Sandpiper, Chimney Swift, Belted Kingfisher, Hairy 
Woodpecker, Pileated Woodpecker, Eastern Wood-Pewee, 
Willow Flycatcher, White-eyed Vireo, American Crow, 
Purple Martin, White-breasted Nuthatch, House Wren, 
Veery, Wood Thrush, Brown Thrasher, Cedar Waxwing, 
American Redstart, Scarlet Tanager. 
Present - 19 Species 

Greater Scaup, Lesser Scaup, Red-breasted Merganser, 
Common Loon, Double-crested Cormorant, Great Blue 
Heron, Great Egret, Black-crowned Night Heron, Turkey 
Vulture, Semipalmated Sandpiper, Whimbrel, Ring-billed 
Gull, Caspian Tern, Forster’s Tern, Rock Pigeon, Yellow-
throated Vireo, Swainson’s Thrush, Blackburnian Warbler, 
Blackpoll Warbler. 

Larry Cartwright has been the Dyke Marsh Breeding 
Bird Survey Coordinator for the past 17 years. 

Bald eagles were BBS confirmed breeders 
for the first time.  Photo by T.D. Hobart. 
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To Senator Mark R. Warner. Photo by Valerie Gregg. 

Presented to Congressman John Dingell. Photo by Ed Eder. 

To Congressman Gerry Connolly. Photo by Ned Stone. 

FODM Presents Photos to Elected Officials for 50th Anniversary 
As part of the 50th anniversary celebration, the 

Friends of Dyke Marsh presented photographs to our 
elected officials who have helped in the efforts to 
protect Dyke Marsh. The photos, taken by FODM 
members, were professionally printed by Dale Photo 
and beautifully framed with descriptive plaques at-
tached. FODM President Glenda Booth presented 
Congressman John Dingell and Congressman Jim 
Moran their photos at the celebration on October 4 . 

To Senator Jim Webb. Photo by Ned Stone. 

Presented to Congressman Jim Moran. Photo by Paula Sullivan. 
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Twenty New Members Added to FODM 

Our rolls continue to grow as we added twenty new 
annual FODM members over the summer. They are: 

Mohammad & Karen Ansari, Sally Chalmers, Barbara 
& Tony Cornyn, Barbara Crapa, Betty & Lee Fees, Jim & 
Betsy Fowler, James Hutzler, Mr & Mrs. Anthony J. La-
pallo, Bob & Tricia Long, Mair McCafferty, Michael Nel-
son, Betsy Stephens, Caroline & John Town. Welcome! 

Support the Friends of Dyke Marsh by becoming a mem-
ber or renewing your membership.  Benefits  include  the 
Friends’ quarterly publication, The Marsh Wren; quarterly 
membership meetings with knowledgeable speakers; Sun-
day morning bird walks and notification of activities in 
and around the marsh.  Most importantly, your member-
ship lends your voice in support of Dyke Marsh, our local 
natural treasure. To renew your membership, please send 
your tax-deductible contribution, payable to FODM, P.O. 
Box 7183, Alexandria, Virginia 22307. The annual dues 
are $15.00 per household; $250.00 for life membership for 
an individual. Additional contributions are most welcome.  
These help defray FODM’s operating costs and support 
special programs and research.  The mailing label on this 
Marsh Wren indicates membership status.  Next to your 
name, one of the following will be indicated: LM — life 
member; *— complimentary copy; 07, 08, etc. — the year 
your membership expires.  If the date indicated is 08 or 
earlier, please renew right away to keep The Marsh Wren 
coming and to continue your support of Dyke Marsh.  

FODM Membership - Dues and Contributions 

DUES AMOUNT..…………………….… $ _______ 
ADDITIONAL CONTRIBUTION..…….. $ _______ 
TOTAL AMOUNT ENCLOSED.………. $ _______ 

NAME ____________________________________ 
ADDRESS _________________________________ 
CITY__________________ STATE ____ ZIP_____ 
TELEPHONE NUMBER _____________________ 
EMAIL ADDRESS __________________________ 

Please address any questions or comments about The 
Marsh Wren to Dorothy McManus and about member-
ship to Barbara Perry. You may contact them by mail 
at FODM, P.O. Box 7183, Alexandria, Virginia 
22307-7183, by telephone or by email (see page 2). 

The Marsh Wren ☼ Fall 2009 

Bird walks are held every Sunday morning, all year. Meet at 
8 a.m. in the south parking lot of the Belle Haven picnic 
area. Walks are led by experienced birders and all are wel-
come to join us. Photo by Ed Eder. 

In our study fireflies, adults of Photinus and Pho-
turis have lights, and those of the other three genera are 
not luminous.   I am glad that I am having an invaluable 
chance to learn more about fireflies and other organisms 
by working in DMWP. 
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ronment, Georgetown University in Washington, D.C. 

WEALTH OF SPECIES, (Continued from page 16) 

Sunday Morning Bird Walks 

U. S. Park Police, Emergency Number: 202-619-7300  

The National Zoo and Smithsonian Institute has a 
neotropical migratory birds website including details 
on species, altitudes and distances. See http://
nationalzoo.si.edu/ConservationAndScience/
MigratoryBirds / Fact_Sheet / default.cfm?fxsht=9 



BY DR. EDD BARROWS  
 
Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve (DMWP) is a wonder-

fully complex ecosystem.  It may have as many as 18,000 
organisms, from bacteria through 
Bald Eagles.   Perhaps there are as 
many as 4,000 arthropod species in 
the Preserve.  About 1,000 of these 
species and putative species are 
l i s t e d  o n l i n e  a t  h t t p : / /
www9.georgetown.edu/faculty/
barrowse/nps/dmwp.cfm. 

About five of the species that 
my lab found are evidently new to 
science.  One of these species not 
yet named is a tiny diapriid wasp 
(pictured).  I suggest that a wasp 
taxonomist name it Belyta dyke-
marshiensis (Dashing Dyke Marsh 
Belyta Wasp).  My lab hopes to 
publish many papers on DMWP’s arthropods, and has, so 
far, published papers on alderflies, fireflies and the forest-
arthropod community (references below).  A paper on ear-

wigflies, hangingflies, and scorpionflies is being processed 
by a scientific journal as I write and may be published 2009. 

With regard to fireflies, our study analyzed 727 indi-
viduals that six Townes-style Malaise traps caught in 1998–

1999.  Two student investigators 
and I found Ellychnia corrusca 
(L innaeus ) ,  Luc ido ta  a t ra 
(Fabricius), Photinus pyralis 
(Linnaeus), Pyractomena lucifera 
(Melsheimer), and Pyropyga de-
cipiens (Harris), as well as at least 
three Photuris spp. that we could 
not identify to species by keying.  
The Photuris are very similar ap-
pearing and their males can be iden-
tified to species by their light-
flashing patterns.  However, our 
traps killed these fireflies in etha-
nol, so we did not have living ones 
to examine.  You can learn much 

more about DMWP fireflies from our paper at https://
gushare.georgetown.edu/xythoswfs/webui/_xy-5417869_1-
t_Zk0HDGVl. 

(continued on page 15) 

Tiny diapriid wasp from DMWP, evidently 
not yet named.  Photo by Dan S. Kjar. 
Copyright 2009, Georgetown University. 
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Dyke Marsh Wildlife Preserve: A Wondrous Wealth of Species 


